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June 22, 2015

VILLAGE OF CHURCHVILLE
At a regularly scheduled meeting of the Village of Churchville Board of Trustees held at 7:00 p.m. on the above date at the Village Hall, 23 East Buffalo Street, the following were:

Present:	John T. Hartman, Deputy Mayor
Michael H. Brown, Trustee 	
		Scott A. Cullen, Trustee	
Diane F. Pusateri, Trustee
		
		John B. Fitzsimmons, Village Attorney
		Meghan A. Lodge, Village Clerk Treasurer 
Paul Robinson, Superintendent of Public Works 

Absent:           Nancy L. Steedman, Mayor
		
Deputy Mayor John Hartman opened the meeting at 7:00 p.m.  Meghan Lodge led the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.

Approval of Minutes	
Trustee Scott Cullen made a motion, seconded by Trustee Diane Pusateri, that the minutes of the June 8, 2015 meeting be approved.  Motion passed 4-0 with Mayor Nancy Steedman absent.

Superintendent’s Report 
Electric Department Report
· Line Clearing: The electric crew has been tree trimming around power lines in the following areas: West Buffalo Street, East Buffalo Street, Tower Lane, Carroll Street and the electric line running along the CSX right of way between South Main Street and Baker Street.

DPW/ Sewers Report
· Lawn Mowing & Flowers: All lawn areas were mowed and weeded the weeks of 6/8 and 6/15. Due to the unusually high rain amounts some areas were mowed twice per week. Flower boxes are water weekdays as needed.
· Cemetery Gates Installed: New gates were constructed and installed in the rear of the cemetery to restrict access to residents for dumping lawn debris. The gates are open during normal business hours. Two sections of split rail fence were also installed to limit unauthorized access. Signage has been ordered to advertise hours of operation and materials that are accepted.
· Street Sweeping: One round of sweeping was completed the week of 6/15.
· Brush Pickup / Bagged leaves: Bagged leaves & brush were picked up on 6/15. The next scheduled pick up is on 7/6. The remainder of the season will be the first and third Monday of each month.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Cemetery Report
· Burial: One full burial and two ash burials.  

Clerk’s Report
Meghan Lodge reported that a check for semi-annual mortgage tax was received in the amount of $7,008.  This is $2,500 more than the check received last year at this time.
The Churchville – Riga Chamber of Commerce’s Walkabout held on June 18 was a success. The rain held off.
The PPAC for the July 1st electric bills will be .008876.
The Planning Board meeting scheduled for July 1 has been cancelled.
Treasurer’s Report
Meghan Lodge reported on the following highlights from the Treasurer's Report for the fiscal year ending February 28, 2015:

· Cash balances of all the funds are at 2.811 million for the fiscal year ending 2/28/2015 (compared with 2.308 million for the fiscal year ending 2/28/2014).  The primary reason for this is the receipt of serial bond money in the Electric Department in anticipation of the bucket truck purchase.  The Village could not order the truck before the money was obtained and the delivery took eight months.

· General Fund:  
· Revenues came in $123,800 over budgeted projections.  Large portion of this is the sale of real property in the amount of $119,520. Other revenues are comparable to what was projected in the budget.
· Expenses came in almost $37,200 under budget.  A few items included in the expenditures that were unbudgeted were expenditures from the reserve funds.  They include: $4,300 expenditure from Data Processing Reserve for new office computer equipment (3) and a laptop for the DPW; and $3,800 expenditure from the Village Owned Property Reserve for DPW security upgrade.  As previously reported snow removal was $31,700 over budget.
· The Village had budgeted to use $139,643 of fund balance and incurred an operating surplus of approximately $21,000.  Contingency of $50,000 was unused and, as mentioned above, the $123,800 sale of real property assisted in this “turn of events.”

· Electric Fund:
· Revenues came in $59,000 under the budgeted estimate and $99,000 less than the previous year. 
· Overall expenses were $78,000 less than the budgeted estimate. 
· $6,711 of labor was allocated to capital accounts (assets on the Balance Sheet).   Total change in net assets (additions minus retirements) amounted to a $656,000 reduction depreciable capital. This is primarily due to the retirement of the Richmond Avenue substation.
· Electric substation and bucket truck Bond Anticipation Notes (BAN) were converted to a ten year general obligation serial bond in the amount of $2,270,000 at 2% interest.

· Sewer Fund:
· Revenues came in $6,200 under the budgeted estimate. 
· Actual expenses came in $31,200 under budgeted expenses.  Debt service charges of $176,050 per annum were paid to Monroe County (continuing through 2026).  Contingency of $25,000 was untouched.

· Special Revenue Fund - Cemetery:
· $3,500 in graves were sold this fiscal year compared to $17,000 in 2013-2014

· Capital Projects:
· This fiscal year, I would like to be able to close out the Trail Grant and establish a LED Street Light/SAM Grant Capital Project.

The Village Board would like to consider establishing the boundaries for the West Shore Trail at the July meeting.  Meghan Lodge reminded the trustees that once the trail boundaries are set they will become parkland and cannot revert out of that status unless through an act of the State Legislature.

Approval of Treasurer’s Report - Resolution 2015-54:
Trustee Michael Brown made a motion, seconded by Trustee Scott Cullen, approving the Treasurer’s Report for the fiscal year March 1, 2014 through February 28, 2015 as submitted by Treasurer Meghan Lodge.  Motion passed 4-0 with Mayor Nancy Steedman absent.
Acceptance of SAX/BST Independent Audit Report – Resolution 2015-55:
Trustee Michael Brown stated that he found the charts at the back of the report very informative.  He noted that there were not many “findings”.  He asked about the Continuing Property Subsidiary Ledger not be fully reconciled to the Electric Fund ledger.  Meghan Lodge plans to review the accounts that are not in balance with Deputy Treasure Karen Carr.  They will schedule a time line to bring each into balance now that the office is at full staff and that the new staff is significantly trained.
Trustee Diane Pusateri made a motion, seconded by Trustee Michael Brown that audit report submitted by SAX/BST for the fiscal year March 1, 2014 through February 28, 2015 and dated May 29, 2015 complies with Village Law, Section 4-408 and that it be accepted.  Motion passed 4-0 with Mayor Nancy Steedman absent.
Request for Modifications to the New York State Real Property Tax Cap
Deputy Mayor John Hartman stated that the resolution requesting (sample provided by the Village of Fairport) modifications to the Real Property Tax Cap was discussed at the June 18 meeting of the Monroe County Association of Village Mayors.  The extension of the tax cap with modifications will likely be reviewed by the New York State Legislature this week.  Deputy Mayor John Hartman stated that although a resolution in support of the modifications may not be timely for consideration by the Legislature, it will allow the Village’s opinion to be on record. 
The three modifications supported by the Village of Fairport were: 
· to preserve the municipal tax bond exemption
· changes in assessed value for each property on the exempt side of the tax rolls under PILOT agreements be included when the State Commissioner of Taxation and Finance calculates the quantity change factor for each municipality
·  to exclude from the tax cap calculation any increase in health insurance premiums in excess of 2%.  
Trustee Brown went on record to say that he is in support of the tax cap and that he would not support the modification request regarding health insurance premiums. The Village Board tabled a decision on the resolution to consider it further.
Authorize Deputy Mayor to Sign Lease Amendment and Memorandum of Lease with New Cingular Wireless PCS as Successor to AT&T - Resolution No 2015-56:

Trustee Scott Cullen made a motion, seconded by Trustee Diane Pusateri, authorizing Deputy Mayor John Hartman to sign the Memorandum of Lease and the Second Amendment to the Lease Agreement with New Cingular Wireless (formerly AT&T) for the period to commence on January 1, 2020 with five successive five year options to renew.  Motion passed 4-0 with Mayor Nancy Steedman absent.

Surplus Equipment – Resolution No 2015-57:

Trustee Diane Pusateri made a motion, seconded by Trustee Scott Cullen that the 2009 John Deere Model 930A zero turn mower, S/N TC930APOL0441, be declared surplus equipment an authorizes Superintendent of Public  Works Paul Robinson to dispose of it for its trade in value.  Motion passed 4-0 with Mayor Nancy Steedman absent.

Correspondence
Meghan Lodge reported that a memorandum from National Grid along with a check for $25,000 was received today.  This is a refund check arising out a settlement agreement approved by the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (“FERC”).  The wholesale transmission service customers through the Municipal Electric Utilities Association (“MEUA”) sought to have National Grid’s base Return on Equity (“ROE”) reduced.  The Village’s share was apportioned from the settlement on the basis of load ratio.  Another small check will come later this summer and will complete the settlement agreement.  Meghan reported that refund will be passed to the Village Electric customers as a credit to the PPAC calculation.  

Other Business

Trustee Cullen reported that an oak tree will be planted in honor of Don Suter on July 15th before the gazebo concert.  It will be planted on the east side of the Village Hall parking lot.  A Norway spruce will also be planted to stagger existing varieties along the same border.  It was agreed that the two trees will be appropriated to the beautification expense budget.  Trustee Cullen would like to use the balance of the tree planting budget to purchase as many street trees as permitted to fill in where needed.  In 2016 he would like to purchase trees through the tree power program.  Those trees would be offered to village residents for planting in areas between the sidewalk and the curb on a first-come-first-served basis.  All placements to be approved by the DPW. Trustee Cullen would like to see that program continued annually offering a different variety each year.  

Trustee Pusateri stated that a policy for the consideration of penalty waivers should be included on the back side of each bill.  She hopes to have that policy wording for an August meeting.  Meghan will check with some other municipalities on their policies.  Trustee Brown suggested keeping the policy simple and low-profile.

Attorney John Fitzsimmons announced that a map and legal description of the Village’s annexation completed in 1970 reveals that the annexation included South Main Street at the bridge (over Route 490) from the center line 33’ east.  The possibility of lighting the bridge from the east side was discussed. Paul Robinson stated that he has not been able to definitively find out if a 12.4 KV line can run overhead at the bridge (underground conduit being prohibitively costly). He further stated that possibly the only way to find out is to apply for a permit. 

Trustee Scott Cullen reported that the Farmer’s Market opens this Tuesday at 32 East Buffalo Street.  

Executive Session

At 8:21 p.m. Trustee Scott Cullen made a motion, seconded by Trustee Michael Brown to adjourn to executive session to discuss matters regarding the proposed purchase of real property when publicity might affect value.  Motion passed 4-0 with Mayor Nancy Steedman absent.

At 8:31 p.m. Trustee Diane Pusateri made a motion, seconded by Trustee Michael Brown that the executive session be closed.  Motion passed 4-0 with Mayor Nancy Steedman absent.

Trustee Michael Brown made a motion, seconded by Trustee Diane Pusateri to adjourn the meeting. Meeting adjourned at 8:34 p.m.
